DEPARTMENT OF STATE

[Public Notice No. 3240]

Bureau of Oceans, International Environmental and Scientific Affairs; Public Meeting To Discuss Preparations for Negotiations on an International Agreement Through the United Nations Environment Program on Persistent Organic Pollutants

SUMMARY: The United States government, through an interagency working group chaired by the U.S. Department of State, is preparing for the fourth in a series of negotiations through the United Nations Environment Program (UNEP) on a global agreement to address certain persistent organic pollutants (POPs) that result in risks of a transboundary nature. The fourth negotiating session is scheduled to take place in Bonn, Germany, on March 20-25, 2000. The Department of State will host a public meeting in advance of this session to outline issues likely to arise in the context of the negotiations. The public meeting will take place on Tuesday, March 14, 2000, from 10 a.m. to 11:30 a.m. in Room 1408 of the U.S. Department of State, 2201 C Street NW, Washington, D.C. To expedite their entrance into the building, attendees should provide to Eunice Mourning of the Office of Environmental Policy, U.S. Department of State (tel. 202-647-9266, fax 202-647-5947) their name, organization, date of birth and Social Security number by noon on Monday, February 13, 2000. Attendees should enter the C Street entrance and bring picture identification with them. For further information, please contact Ms. Cornelia Weierbach, U.S. Department of State, Office of Environmental Policy (OES/ENV), Room 4325, 2201 C Street NW, Washington DC 20520. Phone 202-647-4548, fax 202-647-5947, e-mail weierbachcm@state.gov.

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION:

The UNEP POPs Negotiations

The POPs treaty is the first global treaty to address in a comprehensive manner the risks to human health and the environment of chemicals and other pollutants. The treaty will in the first instance deal with twelve substances: Aldrin, Endrin, HCBs, Toxaphene, Chlordane, Dieldrin, Heptachlor, Mirex, DDT, PCBs, dioxins and furans. These substances fall into three categories: pesticides, industrial chemicals, and unintended by-products of combustion and industrial processes.

These global negotiations are an ambitious undertaking, since they encompass a broad range of measures to address POPs of transboundary concern. These range from controls on production and use for commercial chemicals, controls on POPs wastes, and controls on by-products that come from combustion and industrial processes. For many countries, this will be the first time that these substances have been controlled, and the effects are likely to be far-reaching.

Since the U.S. and other developed countries have already taken actions on these chemicals, major goals are broad participation in the agreement by developing countries and, consequently, meaningful reductions in the amount of pollutants that are released into the environment. A critical part of the agreement will be technical and financial assistance mechanisms to help developing countries effectively implement their obligations.

Timetable and Point of Contact

The POPs Intergovernmental Negotiating Committee (INC) expects to complete its work at its fifth session, which will take place in South Africa in fall 2000. In preparation for the fourth session of the INC, the Administration is preparing its position for the negotiation, and has scheduled a public meeting to be held on Tuesday, March 14, 2000 from 10:00 a.m. to 11:30 a.m. in Room 1408 of the U.S. Department of State. Members of the interagency working group who will participate in the proposed negotiation will provide an overview of U.S. preparations for the fourth session. The U.S. Department of State is issuing this notice to help ensure that interested and potentially affected parties are aware of and knowledgeable about these negotiations, and have an opportunity to offer comments. Those organizations/ individuals which cannot attend the March 14, 2000 meeting, but wish to either submit a written comment or to remain informed, should provide Eunice Mourning of the Office of Environmental Policy, U.S. Department of State (phone 202-647-9266; fax 202-647-5947) with their statement and/or their name, organization, address, telephone and fax numbers, and their email address.

Dated: March 3, 2000.

Daniel Fantozzi,

Director, Office of Environmental Policy, Department of State.

[FR Doc. 00-5647 Filed 3-8-00; 8:45 am]

BILLING CODE 4710-06-U

DEPARTMENT OF STATE

Office of the Secretary

[Public Notice-3239]

Extension of the Restriction on the Use of United States Passports for Travel To, In or Through Iraq

On February 1, 1991, pursuant to the authority of 22 U.S.C. 211a and Executive Order 11295 (31 FR 10603), and in accordance with 22 CFR 51.73(a)(2) and (a)(3), all United States passports, with certain exceptions, were declared invalid for travel to, in, or through Iraq unless specifically validated for such travel. The restriction was originally imposed because armed hostilities then were taking place in Iraq and Kuwait, and because there was an imminent danger to the safety of United States travelers to Iraq. American citizens then residing in Iraq and American professional reporters and journalists on assignment there were exempted from the restriction on the ground that such exemptions were in the national interest. The restriction has been extended for additional one-year periods since then, and was last extended through March 20, 2000, pursuant to your decision of March 18, 1999.

Conditions in Iraq remain hazardous for Americans. Iraq continues to refuse to comply with UN Security Council resolutions to fully declare and destroy its weapons of mass destruction and missiles while mounting a virulent public campaign in which the United States is blamed for maintenance of U.N. sanctions. The United Nations has withdrawn all U.S. citizen UN humanitarian workers from Iraq because of the Government of Iraq's stated inability to protect their safety. Since January 1999, Iraq has fired anti-aircraft artillery and surface-to-air missiles at U.S. and coalition aircraft enforcing the no-fly zones over northern and southern Iraq over 160 times, and has repeatedly illuminated U.S. and coalition aircraft with target-acquisition radar. In February 1999, Iraqi President Saddam Hussein offered a reward for the downing of an American or British aircraft or the capture of an American or British pilot.

Local conflicts within Iraq also pose hazards to travelers. The central government does not maintain control over all areas in the South and travel at night is particularly hazardous, given the potential for armed clashes between government forces and local resistance elements. Military repression of Shia communities continues in southern Iraq; hundreds of persons were summarily killed in security sweeps and entire villages were razed during 1999. The government's draconian repression of its civilian population creates a high risk to innocent bystanders.

U.S. citizens and other foreigners working inside Kuwait near the Iraqi borders have been detained by Iraqi authorities in the past and sentenced to lengthy jail terms for alleged illegal entry into the country. Although our interests are represented by the Embassy of Poland in Baghdad, its ability to obtain consular access to detained U.S. citizens and to perform emergency services is constrained by Iraqi unwillingness to cooperate. In light of these circumstances, I have determined that Iraq continues to be a country "where there is imminent danger to the public health or physical safety of United States travelers"

Accordingly, United States passports shall continue to be invalid for use in travel to, in, or through Iraq unless specifically validated for such travel under the authority of the Secretary of State. The restriction shall not apply to American citizens residing in Iraq on February 1, 1991, who continue to reside there, or to American professional reporters or journalists on assignment there.

The Public Notice shall be effective from the date it is published in the **Federal Register** and shall expire at midnight on the same date in the year 2001, unless sooner extended or revoked by Public Notice.

Dated: February 24, 2000.

Madeleine K. Albright,

Secretary of State, U.S. Department of State. [FR Doc. 00–5773 Filed 3–8–00; 8:45 am]

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION

Coast Guard

[USCG-2000-7004]

Chemical Transportation Advisory Committee; Vacancies

AGENCY: Coast Guard, DOT. **ACTION:** Request for applications.

SUMMARY: The Coast Guard is seeking applications for appointment to membership on the Chemical Transportation Advisory Committee (CTAC). CTAC provides advice and makes recommendations to the Coast Guard on matters relating to the safe transportation and handling of hazardous materials in bulk on U.S.-flag vessels in U.S. ports and waterways.

DATES: Application forms should reach the Coast Guard on or before September 1, 2000.

ADDRESSES: You may request an application form by writing to Commandant (G–MSO–3), U.S. Coast Guard, 2100 Second Street, SW., Washington, DC 20593–0001; by calling (202) 267–1217/0081; or by faxing (202) 267–4570. Submit application forms to the same address. This notice and the application form are available on the Internet at http://dms.dot.gov. The application form is also available at http://www.uscg.mil/hq/g-m/advisory/ctac/ctac.htm.

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT:

Commander Robert F. Corbin, Executive Director of CTAC, or Ms. Sara S. Ju, Assistant to the Executive Director, telephone (202) 267–1217/0081, fax (202) 267–4570.

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: The Chemical Transportation Advisory Committee (CTAC) is a Federal advisory committee constituted under 5 U.S.C. App. 2. It provides advice and makes recommendations to the Assistant Commandant for Marine Safety and **Environmental Protection on matters** relating to the safe transportation and handling of hazardous materials in bulk on U.S.-flag vessels in U.S. ports and waterways. The advice and recommendations of CTAC also assist the U.S. Coast Guard in formulating the position of the United States on hazardous material transportation issues prior to meetings of the international Maritime Organization.

CTAC meets at least once a year at Coast Guard Headquarters in Washington, DC. It may also meet more often than once a year as necessary. CTAC's subcommittee and working groups may meet to perform specific assignments as required.

The Coast Guard will consider applications for ten positions that expire in December 2000. To be eligible, applicants should have experience in chemical manufacturing, vessel design and construction, marine transportation of chemicals, occupational safety and health, or marine environmental protection issues associated with chemical transportation. Each member serves for a term of three years. Some members may serve consecutive terms. However, not more than 50 percent of the members with expiring terms may be re-appointed. All members serve at their own expense, and receive no salary, reimbursement of travel expenses, or other compensation from the Federal Government.

In support of the policy of the Department of Transportation on gender and ethnic diversity, the Coast Guard encourages applications from qualified women and members of minority groups.

Dated: March 2, 2000.

Joseph J. Angelo,

Director of Standards, Marine Safety and Environmental Protection.

[FR Doc. 00–5832 Filed 3–8–00; 8:45 am]

BILLING CODE 4910-15-M

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION

Coast Guard

[USCG 2000-7005]

National Offshore Safety Advisory Committee; Vacancies

AGENCY: Coast Guard, DOT. **ACTION:** Request for applications.

SUMMARY: The Coast Guard is seeking applications for membership on the National Offshore Safety Advisory Committee (NOSAC). NOSAC provides advice and makes recommendations to the Coast Guard on matters affecting the offshore industry.

DATES: Applications should reach us on or before July 30, 2000.

ADDRESSES: You may request an application form by writing to Commandant (G–MSO–2), U.S. Coast Guard, 2100 Second Street SW., Washington, DC 20593–0001; by calling 202–267–1181; or by faxing 202–267–4570. A copy of the application form is available from the Coast Guard's Advisory Committee web page at: http://www.uscg.mil/hq/g-m/advisory/index.htm Send your application in written form to the above street address. This notice is available on the Internet at http://dms.dot.gov.

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT:

Captain Peter A. Richardson, Executive Director of NOSAC, or James M. Magill, Assistant to the Executive Director, telephone 202 267–1181, fax 202 267–4570.

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: NOSAC is a Federal advisory committee constituted under 5 U.S.C. App. 2. It consists of 14 regular members who have particular expertise, knowledge, and experience regarding drilling and production technology, equipment, and techniques that are used, or are being developed for use, in the exploration or recovery of offshore mineral resources. It provides advice and makes recommendations to the Assistant Commandant for Marine Safety and Environmental Protection, on safety and rulemaking matters relating to the offshore mineral and energy industries.